

Hepatitis C among people who use drugs: Key messages from practitioners

Correlation working group on Hepatitis C

Colophon:

Compiled by: Astrid Leicht, Eberhard Schatz

Editor: Leila Reid

Contributing authors: Astrid Leicht – Fixpunkt, Germany; Pedro Machado – APDES, Portugal; Graham Mackintosh - Scottish Drug Forum, Scotland; Hilde Roberts – Mainline, The Netherlands; Eberhard Schatz – Correlation, The Netherlands; Arnaud Simon – AIDES, France; Laia Gasulla Suriol – Ministry of Health Catalonia, Programme on Substance Abuse, Spain; Susanne Thate – Fixpunkt, Germany; Victoria Vinckler – Convictus, Estonia.

ISBN/EAN: 978-90-812297-0-8

Publisher

De Regenboog Groep Correlation Network Postbus 10887 1001 EW Amsterdam The Netherlands Tel: +31 20 5317600

Fax.: +31 20 4203528

http://www.correlation-net.org e-mail:info@correlation-net.org

Layout: s-webdesign

Correlation is co-funded by the European Union under the programme of community action in the field of public health 2008 - 2013 and the Dutch Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport (VWS).

Neither the European Commission nor any person acting on its behalf is liable for any use of information contained in this publication.

Copyright © 2011

Copyright remains with the author(s) and the publisher







Contents

Abbreviations

Introduction

Criteria for Good Practice

Key Messages:

12

1	"Raise awareness of blood"
2	"Raise awareness of hepatitis C"
3	"Train the workforce"
4	"Young people at risk need dedicated, early interventions"
5	"Maximize post-diagnosis care"
6	"Low threshold testing increases diagnoses and awareness"
7	"Distributing injecting equipment reduces hepatitis C transmission"
8	"Health education saves lives"
9	"Use the expertise of affected communities"
10	"Make hepatitis C services available in prisons"
11	"Work together"

"We Need a National Action Plan!"

Abbreviations

HCV Hepatitis C Virus

HBV Hepatitis B Virus

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus

IDU Injecting Drug User

NGO Non-Governmental Organization

BBV Blood-Borne Virus

MCN Managed Care Network

AIDS Acquired immune deficiency syndrome

APDES Agência Piaget para o Desenvolvimento (Piaget Development Agency)

IHRA International Harm Reduction Association

NHS National Health Service

INPUD International Network of People who Use Drugs

WHO World Health Organization

UNODC United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime

ARUD Arbeitsgemeinschaft für risikoarmen Umgang mit Drogen; The Association

for Risk Reduction in the Use of Drugs

STI Sexually Transmitted Infection

SVR Sustained Virological Response

Introduction

The increasing burden of hepatitis C, particularly among people who inject drugs, requires comprehensive, well balanced and targeted policy and practice. The burden of hepatitis C remains underestimated by many policy makers, professionals and the public. There is, however, considerable evidence and expertise upon which guidance for effectively tackling hepatitis C in Europe can draw.

The key messages included in this report represent the most important aspects of interventions targeting injecting drug users. These have been identified through field work, the day to day experience of practitioners and a literature review. Starting with approaches to prevention, such as awareness and training, the messages go on to describe the most important elements of service delivery including monitoring, testing and improving access, all with an essential focus on the involvement of patients and service users. As all interventions work best embedded in a national action plan or strategy, this report closes with a brief examination of what makes these most effective.

Each individual message describes an action needed to improve the local or national response to hepatitis C, including the central guiding principles and key components of the approach. One or two examples, selected based on a set of common criteria, describe existing interventions for the particular topic. A reference section and suggestions for further reading complete the overview of each key message. Inevitably, many of the messages are related and depend upon the wider framework of interventions in place.

The selection of the messages included focused on information directly relevant to hepatitis C and (injecting) drug use. Most of these messages are also relevant for other communicable diseases, however, such as HIV and for public health in general. At the same time HIV- or public health-related recommendations and research findings are likely to provide useful insights which are or should also be applicable to hepatitis C.

Messages relevant to drug and health policy in general have not been included in this report. Specific attention is needed for vulnerable people including drug users because of the lack of accessible treatment and care, and the need to fight stigma, discrimination and marginalization. This need occurs everywhere, and forms a baseline from which all policies, strategies, services and interventions must advance if hepatitis C is to be effectively tackled in the world today.

Introduction 3

Good Practice Criteria

Prevention and health promotion, especially for socially disadvantaged people and groups, are high on current national and international policy agendas. Restrictions in time, money and manpower, however, mean there is an urgent need for effective strategies and interventions in this field; decision-makers, actors and the public require evidence-based and scientifically investigated interventions.

Professionals in health prevention and promotion always face an array of challenges in developing the methods, instruments and procedures which improve the quality of interventions. Creative and innovative approaches are vital to improve provision, but require a degree of testing and experiment, while the modern holistic approach to health encompasses far more than could ever be addressed through a single intervention. Increasingly integrated, 'setting based' services require complex evaluation. It is for these, among many other, reasons that a basic set of quality criteria specifically for health promotion among socially disadvantaged groups has been identified.

As with all of the material included in this report, the below criteria were collated using an inductive approach to assess and collate practitioners' 'practical expertise'. This was initiated and undertaken by Euro Health Net in collaboration with an EU consortium on the socio-economic determinants of health. The list produced constitutes an initial attempt by practitioners to identify key criteria for identifying models of good practice. Below these are described in summary as reference for readers of this report; full details of the consultation process and the full definition agreed for each criterion can be found at the German Health Institute website www.gesundheitliche-chancengleichheit.de (German) and the Closing the Gap website www.closing-the-gap.org

4 Good Practice Criteria

Criteria to determine models of good practice

Quality elements

Leading questions for the assessment

Needs assessment

The intervention has analyzed the needs of the target group and of actors and organizations involved.

- How have the needs been analyzed (e.g. epidemiological statistics, professional expertise, consultation of target group)?
- How is the needs assessment linked to the design of the intervention?

Low barrier method

The intervention is accessible and outreaching and it takes account of physical and economic environment making healthy choices easier.

- How do practitioners contact the target group?
- In how far are communication barriers (including culture, language, 'agenda') considered in the intervention?

Participation and commitment of the target group

The concept of participation can mean different things. According to type and scope of the intervention, composition and motivation of the target group, different forms of participation can be beneficial and necessary - or even too demanding and repressive. Participation includes

- formulation of desires, needs and criticism,
- · participation in decisions,
- participation in making rules or
- active inclusion of all persons effected in the planning, implementation and evaluation of the offers.

- Have organizations, groups and/or individuals concerned been given the opportunity to participate in decision, planning, implementation etc?
- How do you attempt to foster participation?

Empowerment of the target group

Empowerment is the process of encouraging and enabling people to arrange their living conditions to promote health.

- How does the intervention enable the target group to master own problems?
- Has the target group been provided instrumental help (money, space)?

Setting approach

The term 'setting' refers to a social system (company, school, hospital, city district etc.) in which people pursue every day activities. Setting oriented interventions are aimed at the socio- structural conditions of the setting and the group of people involved

- How are existing communication structures, decision processes and rules influenced?
- A setting intervention tries to improve health indirectly by creating a health promoting live world. How does the intervention realize this and in how far does it ultimately improve health?

Collaborative capacity building / partnership

A collaboration between different persons, institutions or sectors has been built to take action on health or intermediate outcomes.

- Which type of collaboration has there been with regard to planning or implementation of the intervention?
 - Partnership
 - Service agreed upon
 - Collaboration of public authorities
 - Multisectoral collaboration
 - Multidisciplinary collaboration
 - Collaborative planning
 - Teams
- How do these partnerships contribute to the effectiveness and efficiency of the intervention?

Snowballing / intermediaries concept

Snowballing is a way to multiply the skills and knowledge required for the project rapidly by 'training-of-trainers'. These trainers, i.e. intermediaries, work as a role model to provoke the desired behavior in the target group.

- How have intermediaries been selected?
- Are intermediaries motivated, accompanied and qualified in the intervention?

Quality management (QM)

Quality management is a continual improvement process. This means that quality is not viewed as a value that has been achieved once but is continuously checked, improved and developed in all areas (structure, process and outcome quality).

- Is there a QM system applied to ensure and develop quality such as DIN ISO 9001?
- Which quality assuring structures have been created such as: externally evaluated study design, operation manual, qualification of personnel, development of organizational and communication structures (working groups, committees) etc.?

Evaluation

Evaluation is an analytical process to assess a project's structures, processes and outcomes.

- Which methods have been applied for the evaluation of the intervention?
- Has the evaluation had impact on structures, processes and outcomes of the intervention?

Proportionality

The intervention must have a balance in resources, timing, scale, cost-benefit, etc.

- Are there indicators that document the efficiency of the intervention? What are these?
- Is the intervention deliverable within the time- scale appropriate for user group's needs?

Sustainability

The intended effect of the intervention persist after it has finished or for ongoing projects: You have good reason to expect that the results will persist".

- Does the intervention start a mechanism that can continue a support the outcomes of the project after it is finished?
- Is there routine to monitor the results after the project is finished?

Key Message 1:

"Raise awareness of blood"

Blood awareness means understanding the potential for blood to contain blood borne pathogens as well as understanding how these can, and cannot, be transmitted. The promotion of blood awareness is a key strategy for preventing the spread of blood borne viruses and promoting essential hygiene measures where blood may be present.

It is an attitude and an essential component of all programs, procedures and practices designed to prevent transmission of HIV, hepatitis C and other blood borne viruses.

Blood Awareness is especially important for people who have direct contact with blood, such as medical personnel and injecting drug users, but at the same time to avoid new infections relevant information should be made available to the whole population.

Guiding principles for blood awareness interventions:

- 1. Blood awareness must be recognized as an important and indivisible part of infectious disease prevention at all levels.
- 2. The awareness message should be developed for different groups, considering the specific needs of each, the risks they face, appropriate language and effective means of communication.
- Awareness messages need to be prepared collaboratively, involving specialists in different areas (for example medical personnel, members of the target group, NGOs, government).
- 4. The promotion of blood awareness must be approached in a way that promotes inclusion and does not perpetuate stigma towards people who use drugs or those with hepatitis C.
- 5. Careful consideration of how messages are delivered as well as who they are delivered by is essential. Peer-led or community interventions, for example, may be more effective in some contexts while information from experts may work better for other target groups or messages.

Key components of effective blood awareness interventions:

Empowerment of the target group: Blood awareness messages must empower the target groups to adopt healthier lifestyles and promote safety across society. The target group must be clearly identified. Messages should be prepared specifically for each group, with their involvement.

Needs assessment: Research and needs assessments should inform the development of all messages and interventions.

Evaluation: Ongoing monitoring and evaluation activities are vital to determine the effectiveness of campaigns. Where possible, identifying changes in rates of diagnosis, testing, treatment and care, as well as the adoption of healthier lifestyles, will provide important insights for improvement and replication.

In practice:

England: Assessing and addressing blood borne viruses

'Be Blood Aware' is a face-to-face awareness tool developed by UK NGOs Addaction and Mainliners. It aims to raise awareness of blood borne viruses among the general population.

The tool assesses participants' existing knowledge of BBVs and 'fills in the gaps', with an emphasis on specific risks that the participant is more likely to be exposed to. It is therefore very flexible and can be adapted to, for example, a prison health event or a university fair and delivered by drug or health specialists or as a peer-to-peer intervention. The focus is on educating people so that they can change their behavior, empowering them to manage their own risks in future and improving general knowledge and understanding of BBVs.

Australia: Online support for young people

'Get The Facts' is a website developed by the Western Australia Department of Health. It provides information and support on a range of issues that affect young people in the state.

The website includes educational materials developed specifically for young people, using a range of creative approaches to disseminate information on sexual health, blood borne viruses and relationships as well as topics such as drugs and alcohol. As a part of the education program a dedicated video about BBVs has been created which provides simple, clear messages on how these can, and cannot, be transmitted and how risks can be avoided.

References

Addaction. "Be Blood Aware." Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.addaction.org.uk/page.asp?section=186§ionTitle=Be+Blood+Aware

Government of Western Australia, Department of Health. "Get The Facts: Blood-Borne Viruses." Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.getthefacts.health.wa.gov.au/2/125/1/blood aware.pm

Government of Western Australia, Department of Health. "Working together: WA Health Strategic Intent 2010-2015." Accessed $\mathbf{1}^{\text{th}}$ June 2011.

http://www.health.wa.gov.au/about/strategicintent.cfm#caring2

Springboard Media. "Springboard Media's Tilley Harris caught up with Mainliners' Pauline Hennessey at the V music festival." Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.springboardmedia.org.uk/blood/mainliners2.htm

Key Message 2:

"Raise awareness of hepatitis C"

Raising awareness of hepatitis C and how it is, and is not, transmitted can enable people to know whether they have been at risk while also reducing the stigma often associated with the virus.

For up to a third of people who have hepatitis C the transmission route is not clear so it is vital to raise awareness among the general population (1). Specific work to target higher risk groups is vital too, however, to reduce rising global prevalence. Through earlier diagnosis this can also increase the likelihood of successful treatment for more people.

Guiding principles for hepatitis C awareness interventions:

- 1. Campaigns should be embedded in wider prevention plans, for example those for tackling other blood borne viruses and drug misuse.
- 2. Promoting desired behavior as the norm, not an exception, will improve effectiveness as people naturally tend to conform to the group.
- 3. Goals and target groups must be clearly identified through needs assessments.
- 4. Campaigns should provide information about risks and the precise steps that can be taken to reduce these.
- 5. People who think they may have been at risk need to have the opportunity to get tested and, where necessary, to access treatment.
- 6. Communication has to use varied methods and forms in order to reach the specific target groups effectively.

Key components of effective hepatitis C awareness interventions:

Needs assessment: For an effective awareness campaign it is essential to know your target group. Through a needs assessment the risks in the local context can be clearly understood, target groups are identified and opportunities to communicate with them most effectively can be selected.

Participation and commitment of the target group: Communication campaigns are more successful if they are tailored to the context, values, language, and existing knowledge of the target group. To understand this it is important to involve them in the development of campaigns.

Evaluation: Embedding evaluation in program design helps to formulate specific, relevant goals and to plan how the effectiveness of a campaign is measured. Later, documentation and evaluation can help improve service effectiveness as well as providing evidence for designing future interventions.

In practice:

England: Raising awareness and tackling stigma

The 'FaCe it' campaign was launched in 2006 by the UK Department of Health. It aims to raise awareness of hepatitis C among healthcare professionals and the general public, while also tackling stigma.

Local needs assessments were conducted to look at specific target groups and the right messages for them. A series of benchmarks were then developed to continuously measure progress against the campaign's objectives. It used diverse methods of communication, including a photography exhibition road show, a CD resource for young offenders' services and a DVD aimed at prisoners and prison health workers.

Positive outcomes included an increase in testing and improved knowledge of hepatitis C among the general public. Following evaluation, improvements have been made to the campaign, including greater collaboration with stakeholders, more use of peer-to-peer approaches and the use of real-life case studies.

The Netherlands: Tailored and general awareness messages

In the Netherlands, The National Health Council identified a need for greater hepatitis C awareness and highlighted this to the national government. Since robust prevalence data were unavailable, the campaign was aimed at the general population as well as likely higher risk groups such as (injecting) drug users and intermediaries such as GPs and professionals from health and addiction care.

The campaign 'Hepatitis C. Heb ik het ook?' (Hepatitis C, do I have it too?) was initially piloted in three regions, and the evaluation of each was used to inform the national roll-out. Where needed, materials and approaches were revised and then finally re-tested before implementation across the country.

Specific methods and materials were developed to reach each target group. For drug users, a game called Russian Roulette was created for use by outreach workers. Migrant groups were also engaged face-to-face while materials including flyers, t-shirts, websites and advertorials were developed for other target groups and the general public.

The central outcome of this work was an increase in the amount of tests taken and a higher percentage of positive test results. The methods used, evaluations and results have been published and disseminated (2, 3).

References

- (1) Boland, G, H Logtenberg-van der Grient & Knol. "N.A.C. Hepatitis-C: feiten, cijfers en richtlijnen". Nationaal Hepatitis Centrum, Amersfoort. *Katern Infectieziekten, Modern Medicine* 6 (2009)
- (2) Gezondheidsinstituut NIGZ. "Eindverslag Hepatitis C Campagne: April 2009 Januari 2010." Accessed 11th January 2011. http://v2.visionmail.nl/upload/18/eindverslag_hepatitis_C %20campagne.pdf
- (3) Nationaal Hepatitis Centrum. "Hepatitis C. Heb ik het ook?" Accessed 11th January 2011. www.hebikhepatitis.nl

Mainline Foundation, "National Hepatitis C Campaign." Accessed 11th January 2011, http://www.mainline.nl/index.php?id=1637&L=1

Nationaal Hepatitis Centrum. "Hepatitis C campagne." Accessed 11th January 2011. http://www.hepatitis.nl/kennisbank/Search.Y2FtcGFnbmU=/aDU1143_Hepatitis-C-campagne-.aspx

NIGZ. Van anonimiteit naar bewuste confrontatie. Adviesrapport informatievoorziening hepatitis c in Nederland. (Woerden: 2005).

All Party Parliamentary Hepatology Group (UK). *Improving public awareness of viral hepatitis and other key health care concerns*. House of Commons, UK (2010). Accessed 11th June 2011, www.hepctrust.org.uk/treatment/hcv+reports

National Health Service (UK) "FaCe it. Hepatitis C Best Practice." Accessed 11th June 2011, www.nhs.uk/hepatitisc/.../developing-a-local-hepatitis-c-strategy.pdf

European Liver Patients Association. *ELPA survey on national policies for screening for hepatitis B and C in the European Union*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.elpa-info.org/tl files/elpa downloads/screening-survey-results-overview-final.pdf

Health Protection Agency *Hepatitis C in England: An update 2006*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.hpa.org.uk/web/HPAwebFile/HPAweb C/1196942171852

Department of Health. *Hepatitis C strategy for England*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/D H 4009316 Department of Health (UK) / COI. "Hepatitis C campaign evaluation wave 2: December 2006." Accessed 11th June 2011,

http://www.dh.gov.uk/prod_consum_dh/groups/dh_digitalassets/@dh/@en/documents/digitalasset/dh_084391.pdf

Mainline Foundation, "National Hepatitis C Campaign." Accessed 11th January 2011, http://www.mainline.nl/index.php?id=1637&L=1

Nationaal Hepatitis Centrum. "Hepatitis C campagne." Accessed 11th January 2011. http://www.hepatitis.nl/kennisbank/Search.Y2FtcGFnbmU=/aDU1143 Hepatitis-C-campagne-.aspx

NIGZ. Van anonimiteit naar bewuste confrontatie. Adviesrapport informatievoorziening hepatitis c in Nederland. (Woerden: 2005).

All Party Parliamentary Hepatology Group (UK). *Improving public awareness of viral hepatitis and other key health care concerns*. House of Commons, UK (2010). Accessed 11th June 2011, www.hepctrust.org.uk/treatment/hcv+reports

National Health Service (UK) "FaCe it. Hepatitis C Best Practice." Accessed 11th June 2011, www.nhs.uk/hepatitisc/.../developing-a-local-hepatitis-c-strategy.pdf

European Liver Patients Association. *ELPA survey on national policies for screening for hepatitis B and C in the European Union*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.elpa-info.org/tl files/elpa downloads/screening-survey-results-overview-final.pdf

Health Protection Agency *Hepatitis C in England: An update 2006*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.hpa.org.uk/web/HPAwebFile/HPAweb_C/1196942171852

Department of Health. *Hepatitis C strategy for England*. Accessed 11th June 2011, www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/D H 4009316

Key Message 3:

"Train the workforce"

Professionals such as health care providers and drug service workers are uniquely placed to help raise awareness among at risk groups, encourage testing and treatment and to provide comprehensive support. They need to be trained to identify people at risk of infection and qualified to increase diagnoses and the uptake of treatment.

Training can motivate and inspire and through broadening the knowledge and skills of the personnel involved will strengthen the organization. As factors such as counseling methods or levels of attention to certain diseases frequently change, ongoing learning and training is essential to maintaining and developing this strength and to improving whole systems.

Guiding principles for workforce training programs:

- What needs to be done and/or changed to improve attention to hepatitis C prevention, screening and treatment will differ from organization to organization.
- 2. Training should support the organizational, structural and personal needs of staff to strengthen existing good practice and to allow change.
- 3. Follow the training cycle: research needs, formulate goals and content, prepare and offer the training and then follow-up and evaluate each module or part.
- 4. Training must be tailored to maximize its relevance to the target workforce: the needs of drug workers will differ from those of people working in health services.

Key components of effective training programs:

Participation and commitment of the target group: Inspiring trainees' enthusiasm and helping them understand the importance of addressing hepatitis C is a vital first step. Staff commitment and motivation need to be maintained to effectively reach IDUs; involving all target groups in the development of training programs will make them more effective both for the workforce and for their patients or service users.

Evaluation: Training should be developed in ways that facilitate assessment and replication. Work should be evaluated and results should be used to make improvements. As far as possible successful materials should also be made available for use by others.

Snowballing / Intermediaries concept: Training (including 'train the trainers') is often one of the first steps in implementing an action plan and can also promote

professional commitment to an issue. It should therefore be easily available and accessible to all parts of the workforce which may benefit from it.

In practice:

The Netherlands: Comprehensive, stepped training programs

Mainline Foundation has developed a modular hepatitis C training program for professionals working with drug users.

Basic levels provide an insight into the symptoms, the course of the disease and treatment. This focuses on pre- and post-test discussion and on implementing a proactive testing policy, including counseling to motivate people at risk to get tested.

The training was developed and provided in cooperation with experts in the design of prevention programs at the Trimbos Institute and with Bouman GGZ, an addiction care centre. The counseling training is delivered as a 'train the trainer' course to nurses specialized in infectious diseases and drug use. A third course, also developed with Bouman GGZ with support of the Ministry of Health, focuses on counseling during treatment. Part of this training cycle for professionals is a clinical session about hepatitis C, provided by a pharmacist or specialist.

All training is developed with input from drug users and professionals and are initially piloted, evaluated and, if necessary, adjusted. The training is embedded in the Dutch Hepatitis C Campaign 2009-2010 (see Key Message 2: Raise Awareness of Hepatitis C).

Europe: A collaborative training program to meet widespread needs

In 2010 the Correlation Network and the Eurasian Harm Reduction Network collaboratively initiated the development of a training program to improve hepatitis C treatment and care for injecting drug users. This will address the common training needs that the group has identified as existing in many European countries.

The training is comprised of a series of modules, allowing it to be tailored to local contexts, to the type of target group (policy makers, medical staff, advocacy organizations or harm reduction teams, for example) and to participants' existing knowledge levels. It is provided as a complete resource which includes all necessary information and materials for it to be delivered by local trainers, including comprehensive guidelines for them. Topics covered include hepatitis C transmission, hepatitis C testing, treatment options, lifestyle factors and the management of hepatitis C, co-infection with HIV, and advocacy for change.

Before it was finalized the training was piloted with 27 professionals from 13 countries. Their feedback, along with that of other reviewers was incorporated into

the final version. The training has been made freely available in English and Russian, to be used by trainers and experts in hepatitis C.

References:

Hunt, N, Morris, D. *Hepatitis C: Treatment and care for people who inject drugs – a trainer's manual.* (Vilnius, Amsterdam: Eurasian Harm Reduction Network, Correlation Network, 2010).

Mainline Foundation. "Two spiders in one web." Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.mainline.nl/en/training-and-expertise/training/two-spiders-in-one-web.html

Singels, S. "Kans op Hepatitis C? Onderzoek het gelopen risico! Landelijke hepatitis c voorlichtingscampagne." *Soa Aids Magazine online* 1 (2008). Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.soaaidsmagazine.nl/artikel_preventie/870,

Nationaal Hepatitis Centrum. "Hepatitis C. Heb ik het ook?". Accessed 11th January 2011. http://www.hebikhepatitisc.nl/index.cfm?act=esite.tonen&pagina=53

Key Message 4:

"Young people at risk need dedicated, early interventions"

Innovative approaches that enhance young people's awareness and understanding of hepatitis C form an essential part of any prevention strategy. This is especially important for those at greater risk of engaging in higher risk behaviors.

For many, the period of transition into adulthood involves experimentation. A number of new experiences and behaviors including tattooing, body piercing and drug use are known to carry risks in relation to hepatitis C transmission.

It is therefore vital that young people can access balanced, relevant and meaningful information during this crucial period. Ideally information and interventions should be available prior to, or very early on in, the stages that risk taking behavior is likely to occur.

Guiding principles for reaching young people at risk:

- 1. Identifying young people and engaging them in a way that is appropriate to their needs is challenging. Involving a broad range of services with expertise in working with them such as schools, youth clubs, and specialist services, as well as young people themselves is essential.
- 2. Workers in these settings should be confident and competent to provide basic information and advice. Where appropriate they should also have an awareness of, and working links with, specialist services such as harm reduction and testing and treatment services.
- 3. To be most effective, workers need access to training and/or resources on hepatitis C to enable them to discuss issues in a sensitive, relevant and meaningful way with young people.

Key components of effective interventions for young people at risk:

Setting approach: Utilizing a broad setting approach ensures that the number of young people targeted can be maximized. The content and delivery styles used should also be tailored to the needs of each target group.

Collaborative capacity building / partnership: Vulnerable young people may be reluctant to access drug and healthcare services. Other sectors they engage with, including education, housing/homelessness, criminal justice, mental health and employability services must therefore play a role in raising awareness of hepatitis C.

Snowballing / Intermediaries concept: Providing training and/or resources on hepatitis C to workers from a range of sectors that engage with young people is essential. They must have the confidence and competence to cascade appropriate information. Varied approaches including brief interventions, one to one counseling and group work should be available as appropriate for the target groups.

In practice:

Scotland: Training voluntary organizations working with vulnerable young people The National Henstitis C Young Persons Intervention Project provides training on

The National Hepatitis C Young Persons Intervention Project provides training on hepatitis C to workers in non drug specialist voluntary organizations that work with vulnerable young people.

Young people's services often engage with a sub-population at higher risk of involvement in IDU and consequent exposure to hepatitis C. This engagement occurs at a critical time when young people may be moving towards, or are in the early stages of, IDU. Provision of basic training on hepatitis C to this workforce enhances their ability to provide relevant information and advice.

The training has three main aims: (1) to encourage these services to realize and commit to their unique role as early interventionists; (2) to enhance workers' confidence, knowledge, and competence to discuss issues such as prevention, testing and treatment with vulnerable young people; and (3) to encourage the development of referral pathways between these services and specialist services e.g. needle exchange, testing and treatment services.

Scotland: Hepatitis C teaching guidance and educational support

A series of toolkits to raise awareness of hepatitis C among young people is provided through an online resource for professionals across Scotland. Lead organizations from health and education have designed the materials for use in three distinct settings: secondary schools, further education colleges and specialist settings that support vulnerable young people.

The content and recommended delivery style of each toolkit has been designed to meet the specific needs of the young people in each setting. Within schools and colleges, the toolkits are incorporated into health and wellbeing curriculums; embedding awareness of hepatitis C into mainstream education in this way ensures that significant numbers of young people have the opportunity to gain essential knowledge about the virus.

Resources for specialist services for vulnerable young people target a sub-population more prone to risk of behaviors such as IDU. The materials and approaches are therefore designed to reflect the range of specific risks they may encounter as well as to convey the basic awareness messages appropriate for all young people.

References:

Case, S & K. Haines. "Promoting Prevention: Preventing youth drug use in Swansea, UK by targeting risk and protective factors" *Journal of Substance Use*, 8 (2003) 243-255

Frisher, M et al, *Predictive factors for illicit drug use among young people: a literature review* (UK Home Office, 2007)

Lloyd, C, "Risk factors for problem drug use: Identifying vulnerable groups". *Drugs Education, Prevention and Policy* 5 (1998) 217- 232

Reed PL, Anthony JC, Breslau N, "Incidence of drug problems in young adults exposed to trauma and post-traumatic stress disorder: do early life experiences and predisposition matter?" *Archive of General Psychiatry* 64, 12 (2007) 1435-42

Scotland, Government of. "Hepatitis C Action Plan for Scotland, Phase II: May 2008 – March 2011. Supporting Action 18." Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.healthscotland.com/drugs/hepatitis%20C.aspx

Key Message 5:

"Maximize post-diagnosis care"

Following a positive hepatitis C test it is important that patients are offered all necessary support, as well as further assessment and, when appropriate, antiviral treatment.

Patients' needs and preferences must be central to decisions and each individual must be supported to make informed choices. Hepatitis C treatment often won't begin immediately after diagnosis, and some people will choose not to have treatment at all, but much can be done to maintain and improve health irrespective of treatment access and choices. Advice on management of the illness as well as lifestyle changes such as addressing drug or alcohol addiction or improving diet must be accessible to all diagnosed.

In addition, special treatment needs, co-infections or other co-morbidities, potential stigmatization and exclusion from medical systems and society are all stark realities for injecting drug users with hepatitis C. Interventions designed to address just one of these realities will often not meet patients' needs and a collaborative, interdisciplinary approach will be necessary.

Guiding principles for maximizing post-diagnosis care:

- 1. Antiviral treatment is not always necessary here and now. Hepatitis C does, however, need to be monitored and the decisions relating to whether or when to treat have to be considered on an ongoing basis, including where drug use is ongoing.
- 2. A multidisciplinary approach or a "Managed Care Network" (MCN), which includes comprehensive screening, treatment, counseling and links to tertiary support, is needed (see also Key Message 11, "Work Together!") to enhance adherence to treatment and care.
- 3. Information should be peer based and setting based.
- 4. The principles of adherence are fundamental to management and treatment of hepatitis C: the physician should understand, and respect, the patient's individual preferences and needs, including if there is continued drug use. Patient and doctor should work together for effective disease management and care.

Key components of post-diagnosis care:

Setting approach: Consultation, screening, treatment and care are embedded in a network of different professions and partners. Both health and social services are involved.

Needs assessment: The needs of the target group and capacity of stakeholders and organizations involved to meet the needs are evaluated. This includes assessment of performance, challenges and gaps in existing provision.

Evaluation: Clinical and epidemiological data and risk factor information support the development of interventions. Where appropriate this is tailored to specific target groups. All data are monitored to support and improve service provision.

In practice:

Manchester, UK: Specialist qualifications for hepatitis C nurses

The UK National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence recommends a clinical nurse specialist should be involved in assessing and treating all hepatitis C patients. In response to this guidance, and coupled with their own experience, the association of Greater Manchester Primary Care Trusts developed standards and recommendations for qualifying nurses in this area (1).

Specialized nurses focus on people or groups who are hard to reach or who need additional support to manage treatment and care. Their work is community-based and includes outreach and cooperation with drug agencies. They also provide training to other staff to improve wider knowledge and understanding of hepatitis C.

Nursing associations in Canada and Australia and other parts of the UK have also developed guidelines and standards to expand the role of registered nurses, nurse practitioners and clinical nurse specialists in integrated concepts of hepatitis C treatment and care (2, 3, 4)

References:

- (1) Association of Greater Manchester Primary Care Trusts. "GMHCVS HCV Teaching and Training for Hepatitis C Specialist Nurses." Accessed 11th June 2011.

 www.greatermanchesterhepc.com/document.php?o=31
- (2) Commonwealth of Western Australia, Health Department. "Hepatitis C Virus: Model of Care 2009". Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.healthnetworks.health.wa.gov.au/modelsofcare/docs/HepatitisC_MOC.p
- (3) Canadian Association of Hepatology Nurses. "Hepatology Nursing Standards 2007."

 Accessed 11th June 2011.

 http://www.cahn.ca/documents/Hepatology_Standards_V4Jan2007%28c%29.pdf
- (4) National Health Service (UK). "Provision of Care." Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.nhs.uk/hepatitisc/hcp/case-studies/Pages/provision-of-care.aspx

Catt, J. "Face It Hepatitis C Best Practice – Provision of Care." Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.nhs.uk/hepatitisc/SiteCollectionDocuments/pdf/provision-of-hepatitis-c-care-in-suffolk.pdf

Cunningham, J. "The Association of Greater Manchester Primary Care Trusts: Greater Manchester Hepatitis C Strategy. Presentation to the 11th International Hepatitis C conference, 2009." Accessed 11th June 2011 http://addaction.nemisys2.uk.com/core/core_picker/download.asp?id=151

Greater Manchester Hepatitis C Strategy Group. "Greater Manchester Hepatitis C Strategy (2006)." Accessed 11th June 2011.

www.greatermanchesterhepc.com/document.php?o=2

Key Message 6:

"Low threshold testing increases diagnoses and awareness"

Rates of testing and diagnosis for hepatitis C are low almost everywhere; the majority of people who have hepatitis C globally are undiagnosed.

Testing is necessary to determine whether someone has been exposed to the virus and whether they have chronic hepatitis C.

Early testing can prevent transmission and improve treatment effectiveness and quality of life.

Low threshold access means testing in the simplest form. It's offered outside traditional health care structures and promotes participation of groups who might not be tested in mainstream settings. Low threshold testing is essential to improve both quality of life and to address a potentially significant health and economic burden for society.

Guiding principles for low-threshold interventions:

- 1. Testing should be voluntary, confidential if desired, accompanied by discussion about the test and implications of being tested and provided with informed consent. Results should be given alongside a comprehensive post test discussion (1).
- 2. A test must always be the individual's decision, taken using good and relevant information and with professional advice and support.
- 3. Testing for antibodies and virus should be offered: where possible, different types of test are offered to allow the patient's maximum choice.
- 4. Testing should be accessible to all those at risk of hepatitis C. Barriers to accessibility such as transportation, language, anonymity or confidentiality, cost, lack of health insurance and/or stigma must be addressed as far as possible.

Key components of low-threshold interventions:

Low barrier method: Marginalized groups are not excluded from mainstream healthcare services, including testing. Access to testing and relevant discussions is easy, provided at appropriate times in an accessible language and location. Counseling and/or testing should be free or affordable for the target group and do not form a barrier to uptake.

Empowerment of target group: Discussions should empower the target group before and after testing. They can assess their risk for hepatitis C and integrate adequate prevention strategies in their daily routine.

Collaborative capacity building / partnership: A network of doctors, medical institutions, public health departments and social workers is consistently available to implement integrated care networks. For marginalized groups links must be created with all relevant partners. Regular staff training and ongoing information exchange should be established across the network; in an existing network, people have faster and better access to the treatment and therapy they need.

In practice:

Germany: community testing and awareness for men who have sex with men 'IWWIT' (Ich weiß, was ich tue; I know what I am doing) HIV testing weeks are part of a national community-based campaign for men who have sex with men. In more than

60 German cities testing is offered by outreach services in a range of settings from traditional clinics to discreet areas in saunas, parties and bars. It can be accessed anonymously and is paid for only by people who can afford it.

The project is coordinated by the Deutsche AIDS-Hilfe, an umbrella organization of German NGOs working in the field of HIV/AIDS. They facilitate information exchange and manage training and quality standards. Building on the successes achieved with HIV testing, some venues now also offer testing for syphilis, hepatitis A, B, and C, gonorrhea and chlamydia.

Germany: low threshold testing and awareness for drug users

Aidshilfe Dortmund's 'Test It' project began as a pilot in 2010. It aims to offer drug users low threshold access to rapid HIV testing in a close contact situation, including drug consumption facilities. HIV testing is provided alongside counseling and awareness-raising for people currently using drugs. The development of individual risk management strategies is also supported.

Based on the successes of the pilot, experience and knowledge gained have been transferred to other projects and will be further developed across the national network of drug consumption rooms. Rapid hepatitis C testing was also introduced in this setting in 2011.

References:

Aidshilfe Dortmund, "Project Test it". Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.aidshilfe-dortmund.de/downloads/Evaluationsbericht_test-it%20final

Blystadt, H & L. Wiessing. "Guidance on provider initiated voluntary medical examination, testing and counseling for infectious diseases in injecting drug users". EMCDDA 2009, Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/manuals/testing-guidelines

Deutsche AIDS-Hilfe, "IWWIT". Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.iwwit.de/englisch

Fixpunkt, "Test it Berlin." Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.testit-berlin.de

Key message 7:

"Distributing injecting equipment reduces hepatitis C transmission"

The regular distribution and exchange or disposal of drug consumption equipment reduces the risk of re-use, of sharing and of leaving used objects in places where they may pose a danger to others. It is therefore an essential component of efforts to combat transmission of blood borne viruses through reducing high risk practices.

Distribution and exchange also provides an opportunity for services to engage with injecting drug users on other platforms, and can be used to deliver blood borne virus awareness and testing interventions as well as to promote engagement with general health services.

Guiding principles for equipment distribution interventions:

- 1. Access to all equipment used to consume drugs is as important as access to needles and syringes.
- 2. Safe disposal of equipment is vital: disposal should be offered and information provided to ensure drug users are fully aware of how this can be done. Staff should be trained in safety and post exposure procedures.
- 3. Staff must maintain a pragmatic attitude and respect for the choice of using drugs, without judgment.
- 4. The guarantee of confidentiality and anonymity is essential.
- 5. Provision of information on safe consumption practices and of lower risk and alternatives to injecting is an important component of needle and syringe programs.

Key components of effective equipment distribution programs:

Empowerment of the target group: The distribution of drug paraphernalia can promote health and safer consumption (1). Drug users should have access to detailed information about the proper use, maintenance and disposal of injecting or smoking equipment. Knowledge of the risks of hepatitis C transmission and of prevention strategies are essential to empowering drug users to make informed decisions.

Participation and commitment of the target group: All equipment and information provided should be appropriate to target drug users. It is therefore important that they are involved in needs assessments and in service implementation and evaluation. The equipment, components of kits and approaches to their distribution

should reflect the real needs of individuals and facilitate safer consumption practices according to the local situation.

Needs assessment: Paraphernalia should be provided according to the type of consumption, habits and preferences of the target populations. Among drug users, hepatitis C mainly affects those who have injected. However, it is important to provide equipment for other forms of consumption (smoking and snorting for example) as an alternative to injecting. These materials should be easily accessible through distribution and/or exchange points.

In practice:

Netherlands: Improving access to injecting equipment

Needle and syringe distribution facilities are available in all major Dutch cities. Most facilities are operated by staff in institutes for addiction care, in low threshold facilities such as consumption rooms or by outreach workers. Organizations as well as drug users themselves can order injecting and related equipment online at the 'Safe Shop', which operates in co-operation with pharmacy and is run by Dutch NGO Mainline. They supply materials and information for safe injecting, for snorting drugs and for safe sex.

Portugal: Promoting safe alternatives to injecting

Portugal has put into practice the distribution of foil for people who smoke heroin, an approach pioneered by the NGO APDES (Agência Piaget para o Desenvolvimento; Piaget Development Agency). The strategy arose from a needs assessment through which drug users asserted the importance of material targeted at smokers.

Although Portuguese legislation at that time did not permit such services, APDES was able to obtain a permit for their work. The main purpose of the program is to obtain free aluminum foil as a safer alternative to injecting and to avoid the sharing of any equipment. Outreach workers provide information about its safe use with particular emphasis on the importance of individual use of pipes and the risks associated with sharing.

References:

(1) Abou-Saleh, Mohammed & Suzanne Foley. "Prevalence andIncidence of Hepatitis C in Drug Users: A Review". Addictive Disorders & Their Treatment. 17, 4 (2008) 190-198
 Carapinha, Ludmila. Guia De Apoio Para a Intervenção em Redução de Riscos e Minimização de Danos (Lisboa: IDT, 2009)

EMCDDA. "Situation summary for the Netherlands", Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/country-overviews/nl#harm

Harm Reduction Coalition. "Guide to Developing and Managing Syringe Access Programs." Accessed 11th June 2011 http://harmreduction.org/section.php?id=145

International Harm Reduction Association. *The Global State of Harm Reduction 2010. Key Issues For Broadening The Response*. Accessed 11th June 2011.
http://www.ihra.net/files/2010/06/29/GlobalState2010 Web.pdf

Mainline Foundation. *Harm reduction, crossing boundaries: Annual report 2009*. Accessed 11th June 2011

http://www.mainline.nl/fileadmin/mainline/bestanden/PDF/JaarverslagMainlineEngels.pdf

Otto, M, O Doosje and J Blekman. Spuitomruil (Utrecht: Trimbos-instituut, 2004).

Voets, Ancella and Georg Bröring. *Making Voices Heard: Access to Health and Social Services for Substance Users*, Correlation Network, 2008. Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.drugsandalcohol.ie/11953/1/Correlation_making_voices_heard.pdf

World Health Organization. *Guide to Starting and Managing Needle and Syringe Programs*. World Health Organization, Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.who.int/hiv/idu/Guide to Starting and Managing NSP.pdf

Key message 8:

"Health education saves lives"

For people unable or unwilling to stop injecting drugs, adopting safer injecting practices is central to improving health, both in the short and long term. Even very basic educational support can enable a much safer approach and a better understanding of the risks.

The goal here is not to transform the person into the perfect injector but instead to work together to identify gradual steps to reduce risks. As injecting practices are often shared within communities, beneficiaries of these training sessions can also play a role as supporter of safer injecting practices among their peers.

Community-based consultations have shown that people who use harm-reduction centers would welcome educational support on how to inject more safely, but that they often do not know where to access reliable advice on this (1, 2). Both the opportunity and the need for this clearly exist across Europe, but are often missed or under-utilized; certainly a few printed leaflets are not enough!

Guiding principles for health education interventions:

- 1. Educational interventions for injecting drug users need to be based on humanist principles, recognizing that people who use drugs are willing and able to adapt injecting practices to protect their own health. Interventions should be in line with the principles of health promotion and empowerment as defined in the Ottawa charter (3), most notably they take into account in a non-judgmental way the capacities and motivations of people who use drugs.
- 3. Work needs to be multi-sectoral and multi-faceted. This includes efforts to improve (early) access to quality health care and to hepatitis C testing and treatment.
- 4. Laws that further marginalize people who use drugs should be reformed to effectively tackle hepatitis C and other health risks.
- 5. Effective educational interventions have been found to involve a number of key features. They should be specifically tailored to the target audience; use appropriate language and (minimal) literacy; allow people to learn at their own pace and practice new behaviors in a safe environment; and are regularly and interactively delivered by people with credibility among the target group (4).

Key components of effective health education interventions:

Needs assessment: People who use drugs often learn to inject from peers and do not know where to access information on safer injecting. Addressing this 'vicious circle' is central to effective health protection and promotion.

Empowerment of the target group: Great care must be taken to ensure training respects and supports the autonomy of people who use drugs. This includes providing a non-judgmental, safe space where questions can be asked and taking the perspective and ideas of people who use drugs into account.

Evaluation: The effectiveness of education on safer injection can be assessed in several ways. Demand for the service, changes in usage, feedback from service users and many other mechanisms will reveal a lot. People should be encouraged to comment freely about their experiences, and this information used to improve the service.

In practice:

France: Training and support in injecting-related health

The French NGOs AIDES and Medecins du Monde have developed specific protocols to provide peer support and training on injection-related risks for people who inject drugs. This involves educational sessions with people seeking to improve their injecting practices and provides both educational exchanges, discussing any injecting-related questions, and self-injection in the presence of trained staff or volunteers to enable direct feedback.

The main objective of these educational sessions is to enable the individual to learn to inject more safely in order to better manage the associated risks.

Australia: Helping people assess their own injecting

Video recording can be a very strong tool in facilitating training in safer injection. Staff at the Sydney Medically Supervised Injecting Center used this approach to maximize the impact and illustrate the relevance of harm reduction messages to each individual drug user.

Watching these videos with trained staff proved especially useful in initiating precise and detailed discussion on injecting practice and strategies to make this safer. A collaborative process, discussions are approached in a way that ensures both an improved understanding of injecting risks, and the responsibility for addressing these, are focused on the person injecting and not any external service or service provider.

References:

- (1) Debrus M & P. Perez. *Projet Erli: l'avis des usagers*. (Colombes: Caarud Sida Parole, 2008). Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.sidaparoles.org/spip.php?article7
- (2) Trilles T. Évaluation de l'accompagnement à l'injection (Mémoire de Master). (Institut de Santé Publique, d'Epidémiologie et de Développement. Bordeaux: 2009).
- (3) World Health Organization "Ottawa Charter for Health Promotion." Accessed 11th

 June 2011 http://www.who.int/hpr/NPH/docs/ottawa charter hp.pdf
- (4) Griesbach D & A. Taylor. Educational interventions to prevent Hepatitis C: A review of the literature and expert opinion. (Edinburgh: NHS Health Scotland, 2009). Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.healthscotland.com/uploads/documents/10433-Hep-C-Report.pdf

Hedrich D & T Rhodes (eds). *Harm reduction: evidence, impacts and challenges.* (Lisbon: Monograph, EMCDDA, 2010)

Treloar C, B. Laybutt, M. Jauncey, I. Van Beek, M. Lodge, G. Malpas, S. Carruthers, "Broadening discussions of 'safe' in hepatitis C prevention: A close-up of swabbing in an analysis of video recordings of injecting practice." *International Journal of Drug Policy* 19, 1 (2008): 59 - 65.

Key message 9:

"Use the expertise of affected communities"

People living with, or at risk of, hepatitis C have essential, practical knowledge of all the issues involved. This must be used to develop effective prevention and treatment programs and strategies for hepatitis C.

Top-down health programs that are based only on the views of traditional experts, such as medical and public health professionals, often achieve limited results because they do not meet the actual needs of the people for whom these programs were designed.

People who use drugs are, as a community, severely impacted by hepatitis C. They need to be fully integrated at all levels: in the work of government, NGOs and the wider community involved with hepatitis C interventions and services.

Guiding principles for community engagement:

- 1. A central component of enabling drug users is health promotion, defined in the Ottawa charter as: the process of enabling people to increase control over, and to improve, their health... through concrete and effective community action in setting priorities, making decisions, planning strategies and implementing them to achieve better health. At the heart of this process is the empowerment of communities their ownership and control of their own endeavors and destinies." (1)
- 2. People living with hepatitis C, and especially those most at risk, need concrete opportunities to meet, exchange and to contribute to the organization of prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care.
- 3. Hepatitis C programs should specifically support the self-organization of people living with or at risk of hepatitis C, as well as enabling the participation of specialists, healthcare workers and other professionals.

Key components of effective community engagement:

Participation and commitment of the target group: All affected are able to participate in the design, implementation and evaluation of the service, policy or approach. Services use, and are strengthened by, the knowledge and capabilities of affected communities.

Collaborative capacity building / participation: The objectives, methods and activities take into account health inequalities. Prisoners and homeless people, for example, should be able to participate.

Empowerment of the target group: People affected by hepatitis C and people who use drugs are considered integral to the response to it. Additional efforts are made to engage people typically marginalized and who may not, for example, be used to sharing their opinions or working in a 'meeting' environment.

In practice:

France: consultation with all affected to set national priorities

In 2010, French NGOs AIDES and SOS Hepatites jointly organized a community-based national consultation on the needs of people living with hepatitis C. First through local consultations involving 500 people, then through a national meeting with over 100 delegates, people living with hepatitis C were invited to individually and collectively formulate their own assessments of the situation today and changes that need to be made.

The organizers went to lengths to ensure the settings were as favorable as possible for the safe expression of individual needs and aspirations and were as inclusive as possible, for example through securing day release permits for prisoners to attend.

Key recommendations from the group included a need for improved coordination across health and social services and in particular that co-infection with HIV must be considered a specific health condition requiring integrated care. Universal access to prevention, care and support was also identified as a key priority, especially through tailored programs for the most vulnerable. Participants' experience was very positive, and many recorded additional benefits from being involved such as having improved social relationships and developed new skills.

International: a global advocacy network for drug users

The International Network of People who Use Drugs (INPUD) is a *global peer-based* organization that seeks to promote the health and defend the rights of people who use drugs (2). It is a network of people who use drugs, and have used drugs, representing their collective voice to international institutions and national governments.

INPUD campaigns for increased international services to address transmission of hepatitis C and other BBVs, for universal recognition of the human right to health, as well as for legal reform and greater rights for drug users.

References:

- (1) World Health Organization "Ottawa Charter for Health Promotion." Accessed 11th

 June 2011 http://www.who.int/hpr/NPH/docs/ottawa charter hp.pdf
- (2) INPUD, "Mission Statement." Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.inpud.net/mission-statement
 - AIDES. "Contre le VHC, ensemble, nous allons faire du bruit!" Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.aides.org/contre-le-vhc-ensemble-nous-allons-faire-du-bruit-795
 - Southwell M & E O'Mara "INPUD Intervention to the 24th UNAIDS PCB Meeting. Geneva, June 24, 2009." Accessed 11th June 2011. http://unaidspcbngo.org/?p=4092

Key Message 10:

"Make hepatitis C services available in prisons"

Across Europe, as well as globally, above average rates of hepatitis C, hepatitis B and HIV are seen in prison populations. This has been attributed to higher levels of injecting drug use, tattooing and unsafe sexual activity occurring both in prisons and among individuals more likely to have spend time in prison (1, 2).

Due to the high proportion of drug users in prisons, these settings provide both the opportunity and the need to deliver awareness, prevention, treatment and care.

As part of the human rights of prisoners, free access to health care, equivalent to that available to the general population, should be accessible, including preventive and public health measures (1).

There is evidence that treatment in prisons is both feasible and improves safety for inmates and staff. Research also suggests that addressing hepatitis C prevalence among prison populations has the potential to reduce prevalence in the general population (3).

Guiding principles for prison-based hepatitis C interventions:

- 1. Guidelines, protocols and training around hepatitis C and drug use, developed according to government and community sector recommendations, should be available to prison staff.
- 2. Voluntary hepatitis C testing, including comprehensive pre- and post-test discussions, should be offered alongside monitoring of prisoners' general health.
- Treatment and care equivalent to, and linked with, that in the local community should be provided, whenever possible inside the prison. This needs embedding in other harm reduction services and should follow the patient if he is moved or released from prison.
- 4. People in prison with personal experience of hepatitis C and/or drug use should be pro-actively involved with the design and implementation of all related services.
- 5. Complementary services, such as those to support mental health and sexual health, should be available in the prison alongside, and linked with, hepatitis C services.

Key components of prison-based hepatitis C interventions:

Setting approach: The interventions refer clearly to the structural conditions of prison settings, targeting prison staff and taking into account the limitations and opportunities of this particular context.

Proportionality: The interventions regarding hepatitis C treatment in prison have to take into account a balanced approach regarding the available resources, timing and the scale of the programs to ensure the full coverage of the particular prison population.

Sustainability: The services delivered become general routine in prison settings, which ensures the sustainability of the intervention.

In practice:

Catalonia: Comprehensive hepatitis C prevention in prisons

The hepatitis C strategy in Catalonian prisons includes many diverse, and in many instances groundbreaking, prevention measures.

Methadone maintenance and needle and syringe exchange programs are provided in all prisons in the region. All prisoners are also offered hepatitis A and B vaccination as well as an initial assessment of the likely risks they face in relation to hepatitis and other blood-borne viruses. Education programs for prisoners cover the safe consumption of drugs (such as hygiene measures), the correct handling of drug use equipment, and the risks of sharing equipment and front- and back-loading syringes.

Hepatitis C testing is also offered on site and written information on testing and treatment is available to prisoners. A coordinated network, including liver specialists, has been established to manage the care and treatment of those diagnosed with hepatitis C.

Scotland: bringing national health services into prisons

Since 2008 the Scottish Prisons Service has been working with the Scottish National Health Service (NHS) in their aim to promote the treatment of hepatitis C to all patients in Scotland. The lack of on-site hepatitis C services was identified as a key barrier to prisoners' accessing testing, diagnosis, treatment and care.

To address this they brought relevant NHS services into the prisons, with local NHS systems providing tailored support to ensure new services build on existing provision for prisoners. Today specialist hepatitis C services are available in all Scottish prisons, most testing and diagnoses are now made on site and treatment rates increased more than six-fold in two years (4).

References:

- (1) WHO, UNODC, UNAIDS: Evidence for Action Technical Papers: Interventions to address HIV in prisons (2007)
- (2) Jürgens: Interventions to reduce HIV transmission related to injecting drug use in prison, Lancet Infect Dis 2009; 9, 57 66
- (3) Stöver, H, C. Weilandt, H. Zurhold, C. Hartwig, K. Thane. *Final report on Prevention, Treatment and Harm reduction Services in Prison*. European Commission, DG Sanco, 2008, :81
- (4) NHS Scotland. "Scotland's Hepatitis C Action Plan Phase II: Progress Report Year Two (2009/10)". Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.hepcscotland.co.uk/media/50321/happii-second-yr-annual-report-2010-11.pdf

European Union. "European Union Council Recommendation on the prevention and reduction of health-related harm associated with drug dependence, recommendation 2.8." Accessed 11th June 2011

http://europa.eu/legislation_summaries/justice_freedom_security/combating_drugs/c11575_en.htm

Government of Catalonia Department of Justice. Secretaria de Serveis Penitenciaris, Rehabilitació i Justícia Juvenil. Programa de prevenció, control i tractament de la infecció pel virus de l'hepatitis C en els centres penitenciaris de Catalunya. Government of Catalonia, Barcelona, 2004.

Palmateer N, J Kimber, M Hickman, S Hutchinson, T Rhodes & D Goldberg. *Evidence* for the effectiveness of harm reduction interventions in preventing Hepatitis C transmission among injecting drug users: a review of reviews. Health Protection Scotland, 2008.

Reid, L, D Ellis and S Merkenaite. *Hepatitis C Transmission and Injecting Drug Use: Harm Reduction Responses.* Correlation/EHRN, 2010

UNODC. HIV/AIDS Prevention, Care, Treatment and Support in Prison Settings. UNODC, 2006.

WHO Europe. The Madrid recommendation: Health protection in prison as an essential part of public health. WHO Europe, 2010.

Key Message 11:

"Work together"

A multidisciplinary approach is necessary to address the complex range of needs often faced by people who have hepatitis C. This is especially important for effective prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care services for IDUs as they often face one or more co-infections as well as addiction and other mental and physical health needs.

A multidisciplinary model of care includes comprehensive screening and treatment for hepatitis C infection, counseling and treatment with regard to substance misuse, opioid substitution therapy, psychiatric services, patient support groups and links to tertiary support. Emerging evidence suggests that such an integrated approach is likely to improve the adherence of drug users to the hepatitis C treatment process (1).

Guiding principles for multidisciplinary hepatitis C interventions:

- 1. The potential mental, psychological and social challenges faced by the patient must be recognized and understood
- 2. A pro-active approach should be taken to the patient's drug use
- 3. Communication should be non-judgmental, taking into account the possibly marginalized position of the patient in society
- 4. The importance of the patient's contribution through, for example, peer education and highlighting patient rights should be at the center of any approach
- 5. Training and information provision for staff needs to be provided on an ongoing basis, including through regular exchange and collaboration
- 6. The importance of privacy and confidentiality must be recognized

Key components of multidisciplinary hepatitis C interventions:

Collaborative capacity building / partnership: Interventions should work with different professions and include cooperation between professionals in a way that helps build skills, capacity and understanding for all parties.

Evaluation: Interventions need to make use of concepts and tools for documentation and evaluation of their own work. Evidence and materials produced (including on the interventions' design, aims and working methods) are accessible to parties who might benefit from them.

Proportionality: Interventions delivered by multidisciplinary teams and agencies have a balance in resources, timing, scale and cost-benefits.

In practice:

Switzerland: Single access points for multidisciplinary services

Based in Zurich, ARUD (Arbeitsgemeinschaft für risikoarmen Umgang mit Drogen; The Association for Risk Reduction in the Use of Drugs) provides a comprehensive range of services for their 1,000 patients in four outpatient centers. The centre offers testing for blood-borne viruses, complete antiviral care for hepatitis C, opioid substitution, psychiatric care, social work and follow-up treatment as well as referral to additional services if required.

As a result, a third of patients diagnosed with chronic hepatitis C have received treatment and completion rates are over 60%. A key success of the approach is enabling patients to access additional care at the same time as substitution therapy and hepatitis C treatment. Strong relationships built between staff and patients, as well as the close links with additional services, provide the comprehensive care and support needed to effectively address hepatitis C and injecting drug use.

Slovenia: National healthcare management network

In Slovenia, a national healthcare network for the complex management of drug users with hepatitis C was established in 2007 by combining drug addiction and viral hepatitis centers.

The network consists of addiction therapists, viral hepatitis specialists, psychiatrists and counselors. There is also a peer-led team who support patients either personally or online as well as other support systems consisting mainly of family members, friends and co-workers. The professional team receive specialist medical as well as supportive education, and hold a national interdisciplinary conference once a year.

According to nationwide monitoring, the proportion of drug users included in hepatitis C treatment regimens has increased from 5% in 1997-1999 to as much as 66% in recent years. In the most recent completed study, in which over a third of drug users participated, only 7% of all treated patients discontinued the treatment due to non-compliance; for treatment naive patients, rates of sustained virological response (SVR) are in line with the results of international clinical trials.

References:

(1) Alain, H, I. Soloway and N Gourevitch. "Integrating Services for Injection Drug Users Infected with Hepatitis C Virus with Methadone Maintenance Treatment: Challenges and Opportunities". *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 40 (2005), 339-345

Arud. "Arbeitsgemeinschaft für risikoarmen Umgang mit Drogen." Accessed 11th June 2011. www.arud.ch

Edlin, BR, "Prevention and treatment of Hepatitis C in injecting drug users", *Hepatology* 36 (2002) 210-219

Lindenburg, C *et al.* "Hepatitis C testing and treatment among active drug users in Amsterdam: results from the DUTCH-C project" *European Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology*. (2011), 23-31

Matičič M. *Management of hepatitis C virus infection in drug users: Slovenian experience and national guidelines*. Presentation to 1st World Conference on Medication Assisted Treatment of Opiate Addiction, Ljubljana 2007.

Key Message 12:

"We need a national action plan!"

A framework or action plan provides an effective and coordinated response from all levels of government, the community, voluntary organizations, the health sector, scientific and research communities and people affected by hepatitis C.

Effective action plans are developed with all stakeholders working in the area of hepatitis C and are linked with other relevant government policies such as those concerning drug use and public health.

Guiding principles for the development of a national action plan:

- 1. It is vital that plans address all aspects of hepatitis C, from awareness and prevention to treatment and care.
- 2. Plans should promote equality and a rights-based approach to healthcare in order to facilitate access and treatment and to address stigma and discrimination.
- 3. Plans need to set clear strategic priorities such as focusing on priority populations, targeted prevention programs, raising awareness among medical staff, improving testing and treatment access.
- 4. To ensure effective implementation of the plan, clear goals and timelines must be set. Effective surveillance and research is essential to understanding need and evaluating impact.
- 5. Plans should provide a framework through which services are developed in a multidisciplinary, integrated way. It must be linked to other action plans at local, national and international levels.
- 6. The action plan cannot be effective without identifying and securing the necessary funds with which it can be implemented and sustained.

Key components of an effective national action plans for hepatitis C:

Needs assessment: The extent and nature of needs across the general population as well as for specific, more affected groups, has been comprehensively evaluated.

Priorities, aims and objectives have been set based on available evidence. An implementation plan has been developed and monitoring and evaluation systems are in place to ensure this is carried out effectively and to inform future work.

Collaborative capacity building / partnership: Partnership working occurs at all levels and across all relevant disciplines. People affected by hepatitis C, service users and patients are involved.

The action plan and agreed priorities are produced through a collaborative process involving all relevant parties. It provides a robust framework which facilitates collaboration and ensures that the activity of all relevant sectors is coordinated and complementary.

Sustainability: The action plan takes a long-term strategic approach. The prevention, diagnosis and treatment of hepatitis C is approached as an integral part of public health and health care.

All activities carried out under the action plan are regularly evaluated. Evidence-based strategies and actions are used to continuously improve services and maintain their relevance to the changing needs of affected populations.

In practice:

Australia: Ground breaking beginners with a long-term approach

Australia was the first country in the world to develop a national hepatitis C strategy.

In 1994 the government published its first position paper on hepatitis C and, following extensive consultation, the first Australian National Hepatitis C Strategy was introduced in 1999. Over the following 12 years 2 further time-bound strategies have been developed, responding to changing context, knowledge and need in the population.

The National Hepatitis C Strategy is one of five national strategies to cope with sexually transmitted infections and blood-borne viruses in Australia.

Over the years since the first strategy was implemented Australia has seen substantial reductions in hepatitis C. The number of new diagnoses declined from approximately 20,000 in the year 2000 to 11,500 in 2009. Estimated incidence reflects this drop, having almost halved from 105.2 to 51.9 per 100,000 population in the same period (1).

Scotland: Evidence-based action plan for hepatitis C

Scotland's hepatitis C action plans began with a single consensus agreement from leading practitioners in the field recognizing the urgent need for a coordinated, strategic approach to address hepatitis C.

Scotland's plans have been developed in two phases. The first (2006 – 2008) established governance and oversight, educated practitioners, gathered evidence on epidemiology and need. This evidence was used to develop specific recommendations, clearly identified outcomes and the actions required to achieve

them under three overarching aims: preventing transmissions, especially among IDUs, increasing rates of diagnosis and ensuring people who have hepatitis C have access to optimal treatment, care and support (2).

The second phase (2008 – 2011), supported with almost €49 million in funding, implemented these recommendations over three years. The plans were developed collaboratively and set to clear and measurable timelines and goals.

From 2007 to 2009 Scotland saw a 34% increase in diagnoses, while the number of people accessing treatment has doubled (2, 3). Through procuring antiviral drugs at a national level an average 20% reduction in costs has also been achieved (2).

References:

- (1) National Centre in HIV Epidemiology and Clinical Research. HIV/AIDS, viral hepatitis and sexually transmissible infections in Australia Annual Surveillance Report 2002. (Sydney, NSW: University of New South Wales. 2002). Accessed 11th June 2011 http://www.med.unsw.edu.au/NCHECRweb.nsf/resources/SurvReports_1/\$file/02ansurvrpt.p df
- (2) NHS Scotland. "Scotland's Hepatitis C Action Plan Phase II: Progress Report Year Two (2009/10)". Accessed 11th June 2011. http://www.hepcscotland.co.uk/media/50321/happii-second-yr-annual-report-2010-11.pdf
- (3) Morris, K. "Tackling hepatitis C: a tale of two countries". *Lancet* 337: 9973 (2011) 1227 1228.

Australia, Commonwealth Government of. *National Hepatitis C Strategy 1999 – 2000 to 2003 – 2004*, Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care, 1999. Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/health-publith-publicat-document-hepc_strat9900_0304-cnt.htm

Australia, Commonwealth Government of. *National Hepatitis C Strategy 2005 – 2008*, Commonwealth of Australia, 2005. Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/phd-hepc-strategy-0508-cnt.htm

Australia, Commonwealth Government of. *Third National Hepatitis C Strategy 2010 – 2013*, Commonwealth of Australia, 2010. Accessed 11th June 2011.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/ohp-national-strategies-2010-hcv

Goldberg, David. *Scottish hepatitis C action plan: a blueprint for the UK*. 2009 National Conference on Injecting Drug Use. Accessed 11th June 2011.

 $http://www.exchange supplies.org/conferences/NCIDU/2009_NCIDU/speakers/david_goldberg.html$